### UNITE WITH WOMEN UNITE AGAINST VIOLENCE AND HIV

The AIDS response is producing exciting results and we can already foresee a time when the AIDS epidemic could end. Yet, the promises of science, politics and economic development will not be realized if we do not unite with women against violence as an integral part of the HIV response.

Violence is a key risk factor for HIV among women, including sex workers, transgender women and other women from key populations. Global and regional estimates of violence against women and the related health consequences show that it is a significant public health concern as well as a violation of women's rights.<sup>1</sup>

Yet, there is much that can be done to address the impact that violence against women has on the HIV epidemic. Based on global and regional estimates for violence against women, the World Health Organization (WHO) has identified no fewer than 16 programmatic opportunities to address violence against women in the context of HIV.<sup>2</sup> Building on that work, this advocacy brief provides key messages to inspire actions that respond to the needs and rights of women. As this brief makes plain, the widespread prevalence of violence against women means there is no time to lose and everything to gain.

- VIOLENCE AGAINST WOMEN IS A HUMAN RIGHTS VIOLATION
- WOMEN WHO EXPERIENCE VIOLENCE ARE MORE LIKELY TO ACQUIRE HIV
- WOMEN LIVING WITH HIV ARE MORE LIKELY TO BE SUBJECTED TO VIOLENCE
- WOMEN MOST VULNERABLE TO HIV ARE ALSO MOST VULNERABLE TO VIOLENCE
- VIOLENCE UNDERMINES THE HIV
  RESPONSE BY CREATING A BARRIER
  TO ACCESSING SERVICES

### VIOLENCE AGAINST WOMEN IS A HUMAN RIGHTS VIOLATION

Almost one in three women have been physically and/or sexually abused by their intimate partner, according to the World Health Organization (WHO), with more than a third of all murders of women worldwide committed by their partners.

Violence against women is a violation of their human rights. It has profound psychological and physical effects that can result in permanent disability and death. More than one in three women become victims of violence in their lifetime. According to WHO, nearly one third of all women have been physically and/or sexually violated by their intimate partner and almost 40% of all murders of women worldwide are committed by their partners.3

Physical and sexual intimate partner violence pose serious threats to women's safety. Moreover, intimate partner violence perpetuates gender inequalities undermining women's ability to take control of their lives and protect their health and well-being.

Violence also begets violence: evidence from a major study in the Asia-Pacific region found that sexual violence starts at an early age and leads to further violence in later life. Men who reported having perpetrated violence against a partner were significantly more likely to have been physically, sexually or emotionally abused as a child or to have witnessed their mother being abused. The study also found that violence by a partner is more frequent than violence by a non-partner.4 These findings are in line with evidence from other regions and highlight the detrimental impact of child abuse on the future perpetration of violence.5

In regions with recurrent conflicts—for example, West and central Africa—social instability created by conflict increases the risk of sexual and gender-based violence against women and children, particularly unaccompanied children. Conflict situations also push more women and girls living in camps for refugees and internally displaced persons into sex work and put girls and women at an increased risk of early and forced marriage and sexual slavery.6 The post-conflict period is also a highly risky time for women due to intimate partner and other types of violence that may increase their risk of HIV.

As recognized in the Universal Declaration on Human Rights and reaffirmed in multiple international conventions and regional agreements, all human beings have the right to bodily integrity and to be free from violence. In 2011, United Nations Member States recognized the link between HIV and violence against women, with a call to end gender-based abuse and violence.<sup>7,8</sup>

### IN THE WORDS OF WOMEN **LIVING WITH HIV**

"In our homes, women and girls face multiple forms of violence, including sexual violence, as well as forced and early marriages and emotional abuse, all of which contribute to increasing our vulnerability to HIV and other complications."

— Annie Banda (Malawi), Hajjarah Nagadya (Uganda) and Martha Tholanah (Zimbabwe)

# 2 WOMEN WHO EXPERIENCE VIOLENCE ARE MORE LIKELY TO ACQUIRE HIV

Women are 55% more likely to be HIV-positive if they have experienced intimate partner violence.<sup>20</sup> **5** 

Mounting evidence is clarifying the link between intimate partner violence and HIV infection. Recent research in sub-Saharan Africa has established a direct association between intimate partner violence and confirmed incident HIV. <sup>9,10</sup>

Women and girls both within the general population and within key affected populations are more likely to acquire HIV if they have experienced intimate partner physical or sexual violence. <sup>11,12</sup> In some contexts, partner violence directly contributes to the HIV epidemic. A landmark study from South Africa showed that 12% of new HIV infections among young women could be attributed directly to intimate partner violence. A study among women aged 15–49 in Uganda found that any lifetime experience of intimate partner violence increased the odds of being HIV-positive by 55%. <sup>13,14</sup>

The odds were even higher for women who had also experienced sexual abuse in childhood. Those women were 2.5 times more likely to be HIV-positive than women who had never experienced any intimate partner violence nor any childhood sexual abuse. The study also found that the longer the duration of exposure to intimate partner violence, the greater the risk of HIV infection tended to be.

Childhood abuse is also associated with a greater likelihood of engaging in risky behaviour, such as sex without a condom, having multiple sexual partners and trading sex for money or goods.<sup>15</sup> Studies in Guatemala and Ukraine have shown that girls from minority groups, orphans and street-based adolescent girls are especially vulnerable.<sup>16,17</sup> Given the associated stigma, few girls who experience sexual violence disclose it to anyone. Data from Kenya illustrate this—30% of girls who reported coerced or forced sex before the age of 18 became pregnant.<sup>18</sup>

A 2008 study among married women in India established that physical and sexual violence by husbands was associated with a nearly four-fold increase in the prevalence of HIV infection. However, the study was not able to clarify whether violence was a risk marker or a risk factor.<sup>19</sup>

### IN THE WORDS OF WOMEN LIVING WITH HIV

"Patriarchal systems render women more likely to be subjected to non-consensual sex or sexual exploitation and less able to convince partners to agree to abstinence, monogamy or condom use."

— Patricia Omowumi Ukoli (Nigeria) and Calorine KenKem (Cameroon)

### 3 WOMEN LIVING WITH HIV ARE MORE LIKELY TO BE SUBJECTED TO VIOLENCE

Women living with HIV in many countries have reported coerced abortion or forced sterilization because of their HIV status.

Several studies have found that women are also more likely to experience intimate partner violence if they are known to be living with HIV. <sup>21,22,23,24</sup> Regardless of geographic location and socioeconomic status, women living with HIV report a variety of threats and violence. In a UK survey of 191 women living with HIV, 50% reported that they had experienced intimate partner violence, while one in every seven had experienced it within the past two months alone. A similar proportion had experienced intimate partner violence while pregnant. The study also found that women reported increased violence following their HIV diagnosis or disclosure.<sup>25</sup>

Similarly, in a survey of 397 people living with HIV in Cambodia, 36% of the women feared physical assault due to their HIV status. The vast majority reported their physical abuse was perpetrated by individuals from their own household.<sup>26</sup>

The People Living with HIV Stigma Index shows that women living with HIV in the Asia-Pacific region are more likely than men living with HIV in the same region to be the target of verbal abuse and physical violence as a direct result of their HIV status.<sup>27</sup> Women living with HIV across several regions have reported coerced abortion and forced sterilization because of their HIV status.<sup>28,29,30</sup>

A survey of more than 750 women living with HIV in six countries in the Asia-Pacific region found that almost one third of those who reported having had an abortion did not want to terminate their pregnancy. However, they reported that they were persuaded to do so against their wishes by health-care workers or family members. In most cases, this was a direct result of their HIV status. In addition, 228 of the women surveyed were encouraged to consider sterilization, with 86 of them indicating that they did not have the option to decline. At the same time, women reported neglect, abuse and discrimination by health-care workers during their delivery and post-natal care as a result of their HIV status.<sup>31</sup>

### IN THE WORDS OF WOMEN LIVING WITH HIV

"I was told I needed surgery on my uterus to get rid of cancer. It was during the post-surgical recovery when I learned from the doctor during a check-up that I had been sterilized."

— Hendrina Haikango (Namibia)

## 4 WOMEN MOST VULNERABLE TO HIV ARE ALSO MOST VULNERABLE TO VIOLENCE

Violence against sex workers is perpetrated not only by their clients, but also by venue managers, other sex workers, intimate partners, police officers, uniformed men and other agents of the state.<sup>32</sup>

Women from key populations, including sex workers, transgender women and women who use drugs or whose partners use drugs, tend to have higher rates of HIV infection than women in the wider population. They also face a greater risk of violence.

Violence against sex workers is perpetrated not only by their clients, but also by venue managers, other sex workers, intimate partners, police officers, uniformed men and other agents of the state.<sup>32</sup> Studies across Europe have shown consistently high incidences of sex workers reporting physical or sexual violence.<sup>33</sup> A study of female sex workers in Moscow found that experiencing physical violence at the hands of their clients in the past year conferred a three-fold higher risk of having a sexually transmitted infection and/or being HIV-positive.34

Intimate partner violence is one of multiple health issues faced by women who inject drugs. 35,36 Unsafe sexual practices and restricted access to harm reduction and drug treatment services are intertwined with this violence.<sup>37</sup> In eastern Europe and central Asia, where injecting drug use is fuelling the HIV epidemic, women who inject drugs frequently experience sexual and domestic violence.<sup>38</sup> Partners of male injecting drug users are also affected by intimate partner violence: a study in Georgia found that 42% of women living with men who inject drugs had been physically abused by their partners.39

Transgender people are among the most marginalized people at increased risk of HIV. Rape is also commonly reported by transgender women, with studies estimating the incidence of rape in a range of 21-68%.<sup>40</sup> According to a review of studies from 15 countries, an estimated 19% of transgender women globally were living with HIV.41 Transgender women engaged in sex work are often among the most marginalized sex workers. As such, they are more likely than other sex workers to be living with HIV. Transgender sex workers report that they often face additional risks because some clients react violently when they discover that the sex worker is a transgender women. 42,43

### IN THE WORDS OF WOMEN LIVING WITH HIV

"Sex workers usually try to use condoms, but many customers do not want to use them; they offer to increase the price and beat you up if you refuse. What do you do when you are HIV-positive? I was beaten up because I refused to not use a condom, but I did not want to pass on HIV."

- N.D.S. (Senegal)

## TOUR STATE OF THE HIV RESPONSE BY CREATING A BARRIER TO ACCESSING SERVICES

The fear of violence starts with the intimate partner and can be an insurmountable barrier to revealing HIV status, including during pregnancy. If women are tested first, they are often accused of bringing the virus into the home.

Violence, or the fear of it, can undermine access to treatment, care and support services for women living with HIV. Fear of violence by an intimate partner can be an insurmountable barrier to revealing one's HIV status including during pregnancy.<sup>44</sup>

In many countries, pregnant women are routinely tested for HIV, often without their consent or even being aware of it. If women are tested first, they are often accused by their family members of bringing the virus into the home. For example, a study in Malawi and Uganda found that women were concerned about the risk of increased violence when disclosing their HIV status. <sup>45</sup> A recent study in Canada showed that women living with HIV who experience intimate partner violence had decreased, and interruptions in the use of, antiretroviral therapy as well as increased hospitalization rates (both related and unrelated to HIV). <sup>46</sup>

A longitudinal study on the impact of intimate partner violence on condom and diaphragm non-adherence among 4 505 women in southern Africa found that fear of violence and emotional abuse were common experiences (reported by 41% and 38% of women, respectively). The study also found an association between intimate partner violence and condom non-adherence: the odds of not using condoms were approximately 40% higher among women who experienced intimate partner violence. These findings show that intimate partner violence can act as a barrier to HIV prevention. Dedicated attention or awareness from health-care workers regarding the potential occurrence of partner violence among women accessing HIV services is required.<sup>47</sup> Applying this same logic, all women at risk of violence, regardless of their HIV status, require vigilance and support—and not only from health-care workers.

### IN THE WORDS OF WOMEN LIVING WITH HIV

"We know how challenging it is for women living with HIV to access quality health care from health-care workers who do not discriminate against them. Medical care poses a huge issue for women living with HIV in most countries in the Middle East and North Africa region."

— 'Eman' (Egypt)

### REFERENCES

- 1 Global and regional estimates of violence against women: Prevalence and health effects of intimate partner violence and non-partner sexual violence. Geneva, World Health Organization, 2013.
- 2 WHO, 16 ideas for addressing violence against women in the context of HIV epidemic: a programming tool. Geneva, World Health Organization, 2012, http://apps.who.int/iris/bitstream/10665/95156/1/9789241506533\_eng.pdf, accessed 3 March 2014.
- 3 Ibid 1
- 4 Why do some men use violence against women and how can we prevent it? Quantitative findings from the United Nations multi-country study on men and violence in Asia and the Pacific. Partners for Prevention, 2013.
- 5 Heise LL. What works to prevent partner violence: An evidence overview. STRIVE Research Consortium, 2011.
- 6 Discussion Paper on the Negative Impact of Conflict on the Response to HIV in West and Central Africa. RST WCA RMM 2013: Discussion paper October 2013.
- 7 Political Declaration on HIV/AIDS: Intensifying our Efforts to Eliminate HIV/AIDS. United Nations General Assembly, 2011.
- 8 Agenda for Accelerated Country Action for Women, Girls, Gender Equality and HIV. Operational plan for the UNAIDS action framework: addressing women, girls, gender equality and HIV. Geneva, Joint United Nations Programme on HIV/AIDS (UNAIDS), 2010.
- 9 Ibid. 1
- 10 Ibid. 2
- 11 Deering KN. Violence and HIV risk among sex workers in southern India. Sexually Transmitted Diseases, 2013, 40(2):168–174.
- 12 Sex work and violence: Understanding factors for safety & protection—desk review of literature from and about the Asia Pacific region. Bangkok, United Nations Population Fund (UNFPA), United Nations Development Programme (UNDP), Centre for Advocacy on Stigma and Marginalisation/Asia Pacific Network of Sex Workers (CASAM/APNSW), Partners for Prevention and UNAIDS, 2012.
- 13 Kouyoumdjian FG, Calzavara LM, Bondy SJ, O'Campo P, Serwadda D, Nalugoda F, et al. Intimate partner violence is associated with incident HIV infection in women in Uganda. AIDS, 2013, 27(8):1331–38 10.097/QAD.0b013e32835fd851
- 14 Ibid. 13
- 15 Together for Girls Scope of the Problem Sexual Violence against Girls, Atlanta, U.S. Centers for Disease Control and Prevention, http://www.cdc.gov/violencePrevention/sexualviolence/together/index.html, accessed 28 January 2014.
- 16 Wehr H, Tum SE. When a girl's decision involves the community: the realities of adolescent Maya girls' lives in rural indigenous Guatemala. *Reproductive health matters*, 2013, 21(41):136–42.
- 17 Busza JR, Balakireva OM, Teltschik A, Bondar TV, Sereda YV, Meynell C, et al. Street-based adolescents at high risk of HIV in Ukraine. *Journal of Epidemiology and Community Health*, 2011, 65(12):1166–70.
- 18 Violence against Children in Kenya: Findings from a 2010 National Survey. Summary Report on the Prevalence of Sexual, Physical and Emotional Violence, Context of Sexual Violence, and Health and Behavioral Consequences of Violence Experienced in Childhood. Nairobi, United Nations Children's Fund Kenya Country Office, Division of Violence Prevention, National Center for Injury Prevention and Control, U.S. Centers for Disease Control and Prevention, and the Kenya National Bureau of Statistics, 2012.
- 19 Silverman JG, Decker MR, Saggurti N, Balaiah D, Raj A Intimate Partner Violence and HIV Infection Among Married Indian Women. *JAMA*, 2008, 300(6):703–710. doi:10.1001/jama.300.6.703.
- 20 Ibid. 15.
- 21 Ibid. 15.
- 22 Dunkle KL, Decker M. Gender-based violence and HIV: Reviewing the evidence for links and causal pathways in the general population and high-risk groups. *AmJ Reprod Immunol*, 2013, 69(Suppl 1):20–26.
- 23 Ibid. 22
- 24 Heise LL. What works to prevent partner violence: An evidence overview. London, STRIVE Research Consortium, 2011.
- 25 Dhaiyawan R, Tariq S, Scourse R, KM Coyne KM. Intimate partner violence in women living with HIV attending an inner city clinic in the UK: Prevalence and associated factors. *HIV Medicine*, 2013,14(5):303–10.
- 26 People living with HIV stigma index, Cambodia 2010. Phnom Penh, Cambodia, Cambodian People Living with HIV Network (CPN+), http://www.aidsdatahub.org/sites/default/files/publication/Cambodia\_Stigma\_Index\_2010.pdf, accessed 24 February 2014.

- 27 GNP+, ICW Global, IPPF, and UNAIDS. *People living with HIV stigma index: Asia Pacific regional analysis, 2011.* Geneva, UNAIDS, 2011, http://www.unaids.org/en/media/unaids/contentassets/documents/unaidspublication/2011/20110829\_PLHIVStigmalndex\_en.pdf, accessed 24 February 2014.
- 28 Dignity denied: Violations of the rights of HIV-positive women in Chilean health facilities. Vivo Positivo and the Centre for Reproductive Rights, 2010, http://reproductiverights.org/en/feature/dignity-denied-violations-of-the-rights-of-hiv-positive-women-in-chilean-health-facilities, accessed 24 February 2014.
- 29 The forced and coerced sterilization of HIV-positive women in Namibia. London, ICW Global, 2009, http://www.icw.org/files/The%20forced%20and%20coerced%20sterilization%20of%20HIV%20positive%20women%20in%20Namibia%2009.pdf, accessed 24 February 2014.
- 30 Open Society Initiative for Southern Africa. African Commission condemns coerced sterilisation of HIV+ women, http://www.osisa.org/hiv-and-aids/regional/african-commission-condemns-coerced-sterilisation-hiv-women, accessed 24 February 2014.
- 31 Positive and pregnant: How dare you? The report on a study on women living with HIV's access to reproductive and maternal health care services in six Asian countries: Bangladesh, Cambodia, India, Indonesia, Nepal, and Vietnam. Asia Pacific Network of People Living with HIV (APN+), 2012.
- 32 Platt L, Grenfell P. Bnell C, Creighton S, Wellings K, Parry J et al. Risk of sexually transmitted infections and violence among indoor-working female sex workers in London: The effect of migration from Eastern Europe. Sexually Transmitted Infections, 2011, 87(5):377–84.
- 33 Platt L, Jolley E, Rhodes T, Hope V, Latypov A, Reynolds L, et al. Factors mediating HIV risk among female sex workers in Europe: A systematic review and ecological analysis. *BMJ Open*, 2013, 3(7):1–14.
- 34 Decker MR, Wirtz AL, Baral SD, Peryshkina A, Mogilnyi V, Weber RA et al. Injection drug use, sexual risk, violence and STI/HIV among Moscow female sex workers. Sexually Transmitted Infections, 2012, 88(4):278–83.
- 35 UNAIDS Report on the global AIDS rpidemic. Geneva, UNAIDS, 2012.
- 36 Haritavorn N. Surviving in two worlds: Social and structural violence of Thai female injecting drug users. *Int J Drug Policy*, 2014, 25(1):116–23.
- 37 Pinkham S, Malinowska-Sempruch K. Women, harm reduction and HIV. *Reproductive Health Matters*, 2008,16(31):168–81.
- 38 Submission to UN Special Rapporteur on violence against women: Call for immediate action to stop violence against women who use drugs. Eurasian Harm Reduction Network, 2012, http://www.harm-reduction.org/images/stories/News\_PDF\_2012/ehrn\_submission\_to\_special\_rapporteur\_on\_violence\_1.pdf, accessed 24 February 2014.
- 39 Lund I, Kirtadze I, Otiashvili D, O'Grady K, Jones H. Female partners of opioid-injecting men in the Republic of Georgia: an initial characterization. Substance Abuse Treatment, Prevention, and Policy, 2012, 7(1):46.
- 40 Lombardi EL, Wilchins RA, Priesing D, Malouf D. Gender violence. *Journal of Homosexuality*, 2002, 42(1):89–101.
- 41 Baral SD, Poteat T, Strömdahl S, Wirtz AL, Guadamuz TE, Beyrer C. Worldwide burden of HIV in transgender women: A systematic review and meta-analysis. *The Lancet Infectious Diseases*, 2013,13(3):214–22.
- 42 Operario D, Soma T and Underhill K. Sex work and HIV status among transgender women: Systematic review and meta-analysis. *Journal of AIDS*, 2008, 48:97–103.
- 43 REDLACTRANS and the International HIV/AIDS Alliance. The night is a different country: Impunity and violence against transgender women human rights defenders in Latin America. REDLACTRANS and the International HIV/AIDS Alliance, 2012, http://www.aidsalliance.org/publicationsdetails.aspx?id=90623, accessed 24 February 2014.
- 44 Forbes KM Lomax N, Cunningham L, J Hardie J, Noble H, Sarner L et al. Partner notification in pregnant women with HIV: Findings from the inner-city clinics. *HIV Medicine*, 2008, 9(6):433–35.
- 45 Understanding the perspectives and/or experiences of women living with HIV regarding Option B+ in Uganda and Malawi. Global Network of People living with HIV, 2013, http://www.gnpplus.net/assets/Option-B+-Malawi-report.pdf, accessed 24 February 2014.
- 46 Siemieniuk RAC, Krentz HB, Miller P, Woodman K, Ko K, Gill MJ. The clinical implications of high rates of intimate partner violence against HIV-positive women. *J Acquir Immune Defic Syndr*, 2013, 64(1):32–8.
- 47 Kacanek D, Bostrom A, Montgomery ET, Ramjee G, de Bruyn G, Blanchard K, et al. Intimate Partner Violence and Condom and Diaphragm Nonadherence Among Women in an HIV Prevention Trial in Southern Africa. *J Acquir Immune Defic Syndr*, 2013, 64(4):400–8 10.1097/QAI.0b013e3182a6b0be.



20 Avenue Appia CH-1211 Geneva 27 Switzerland JC2602

+41 22 791 36 66

unaids.org